Minutes of Local 1407

General Membership Meeting

March 8, 2004.

Call to Order:

President Uddin commenced the meeting at 6:15 P.M. A quorum is present. This meeting is official. DC 37 attorney Melissa Brown was present as parliamentarian. President Uddin turned the floor over to Ms. Susan Chan, City Hall lobbyist, DC 37 Political Action Department. 
Guest Speaker: Ms. Chan stated the following: Everyone should join PEOPLE. This organization will help us to defeat George Bush in November. Governor Pataki has proposed to cut Medicaid and hurt needy children. Please sign the post cards, given out by DC 37, to protest these cuts.  The AFSCME Lobby Day will be on Tuesday, March 30, 2004. The DC 37 Lobby Day will be on May 4, 2004. Please sign up for both events. The Council of Black Trade Unionists is a fine organization dedicated to helping union members throughout the nation. Please join this organization. Please register to vote. It’s crucial to register to have our voice heard in November. President Uddin thanked Ms. Chan for her comments.

Joseph Vicinanza interrupted the meeting*

Point of Information: Sergeant of Arms Mitzie Finley congratulated President Uddin on being elected as Treasurer of DC 37. A beautiful plant was delivered to his office on the members’ behalf and a cake was ordered for today to celebrate the occasion. The entire Local is proud of President Uddin’s accomplishments.

Guest Speaker: President Uddin introduced Hiram Monserrate, the City Council Representative, from the 21st District in Queens. Mr. Monserrate is the first Latino to be elected a City Council Member from the Borough of Queens. He is a former Police Officer and also a former member of the Marine Corps. Mr. Monserrate is a good friend of DC 37. He is against contracting out, privatization, and accepting zeroes in a contract. Mr. Monserrate mentioned that in his district is the Langston Hughes Library, located on Northern Boulevard. This library contains the largest selection of African American Literature in the City of New York. The audience gave Mr. Monserrate a rousing ovation.

Joseph Vicinanza interrupted the meeting*

Approval of the Minutes:
Franklin Taylor made a motion to accept the minutes of December 8, 2003, January 12, 2004, and February 9, 2004. Vijay Bhatia seconded the motion. The motion was approved by a voice vote.

Joseph Vicinanza interrupted the meeting*
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Monetary Items: 
AFSCME International Convention:

President Uddin announced the June 2004 AFSCME International Convention to be held in Anaheim, California. AFSCME allowed 7 Delegates and 7 Alternates for the last convention. It should be noted that the four Executive Officers of Local 1407, namely the President, Vice President, Secretary, and Treasurer are automatically selected as delegates. He then opened the floor for discussion. 
Joseph Vicinanza interrupted the meeting*

Joseph Vicinanza made a motion to have seven delegates and one alternate attend the AFSCME International Convention. Ken Bromberg seconded the motion. The motion was defeated by a voice vote.

Joseph Vicinanza interrupted the meeting*

Vijay Bhatia made a motion to have seven delegates and four alternates attend the AFSCME International Convention, and to allocate $20,000.00 for the Convention. David Low seconded the motion. Since the approximate expense for the convention will be around $2000.00 per person, Vijay Bhatia amended his motion to increase the allocation to $22,000.00. David Low accepted the amended motion. The motion was approved by a voice vote.

Ken Bromberg interrupted the meeting*

CBTU Convention:

Joseph Brown made a motion to budget $5,000.00 for the Council of Black Trade Unionists Conference to be held in Atlanta, Georgia from May 26-31, 2004. Jennifer White seconded the motion. The motion was approved by a voice vote.

Treasurer’s Report:

Treasurer Raymond Sourial presented the Local 1407 Financial Statements for the months of October, November, and December 2003.

Joseph Vicinanza interrupted the meeting*

Joseph Brown made a motion to accept the Financial Reports of Local 1407 for the months of October, November, and December 2003. Enrique Oppenheimer seconded the motion. Discussion followed. David Adams said that he just got three months of reports and did not have enough time to review, so he would prefer that they be approved in the next meeting. President Uddin said he sees no problem with that and asked Mr. Adams to bring a motion on this.
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David Adams made a motion to table the motion to accept the Financial Reports of Local 1407 for the months of October, November, and December 2003. Joseph Vicinanza seconded the motion. The motion to table was passed by a voice vote.

Ken Mercer made a motion that beginning with the April 2004 meeting all Financial Statements of Local 1407 should be mailed out at least one week before the General Membership Meeting. Joseph Vicinanza seconded the motion. Barbara Terrelonge wanted to consult with the parliamentarian. The motion is against the past practice of the Local and will require a procedural change. After discussion with the parliamentarian the motion was ruled out of order.

President’s Report:

Joseph Vicinanza interrupted the meeting*

Housing Authority: We received a list of seventeen provisional Local 1407 members from the New York City Housing Authority who are about to be laid off. This came with a month’s notice together with the names of 260 other union members who are about to be laid off. We are having a special Labor Management Meeting on March 9, 2004 to see what can be done about the situation. In the next 30 days, through negotiations, this list may change, so nothing is guaranteed. As we progress we will inform our members. We will be explaining the situation to the affected members on Friday, March 12, 2004 at the Housing Authority lunchtime meeting located at 90 5th Avenue.   
Electrical Fire: On February 9, 2004 there was an electrical fire at 360 Jay Street (335 Adams Street) in downtown Brooklyn affecting both the Law Department and NYCERS. Barbara Terrelonge has worked with both Departments and their respective members regarding the situation. 

Law Department: On February 10, 2004 there was a labor management meeting at the Office of Labor Relations to discuss the issue of productivity in the Law Department. The issue remained unsettled and no conclusive decision was made.
Civil Service Lists: We have brought lawsuits against the City of New York to force the City to hire off of the existing lists for Bookkeepers and Accountants. We are trying to make provisionals into permanents whenever possible.

Legislative Conference: The DC 37 Legislative Conference was held on Saturday, February 28, 2004. Those in attendance were Maf Misbah Uddin, Jed Matalon, Theresa Roth, Enrique Oppenheimer, Vijay Bhatia, Brenda Bradford, Arlene Aikens, Sharon Steadman, Jennifer White, Orlana McKenzie, and David Low.
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AFSCME Scholarship: AFSCME Scholarships are being given out to deserving children and grandchildren of our members. The deadline to file an application is July 1, 2004. If you want more information please go to the website: www. Local1407.org or the website: www.afscme.Org. You can also send your request for an application to education@afscme.org.
CUNY: A Labor Management Meeting was held on February 18, 2004. Vijay Bhatia was in attendance with President Uddin. The one percent equity raise for CUNY members was already paid. Also the Metro Card benefits for CUNY members were discussed. Two deductions of $32.32 will be made before the Metro card is given to the participants. Metro Card purchase per member will be limited to $1,200.00 per year. The administrative cost of $0.60 biweekly will be absorbed by CUNY. 
A College Accountant Hiring Pool was held on December 5, 2003. 18 candidates were invited, 8 did not attend, 3 declined, 4 were not selected, and 3 were selected.
The Black and Puerto Rican Caucus: The Black and Puerto Rican Caucus was held in Albany, New York from February 13-16, 2004. Those who attended were Maf Misbah Uddin, Jed Matalon, Orlana McKenzie, Vijay Bhatia, Brenda Bradford, David Low, Arlene Aikens, Joseph Brown, Jennifer White, Fraklin Taylor, and Paul Cox.

Executive Board Members Training: Newly elected board members Roydelle Howe, Jennifer White, Jennifer Sagnelli, Steven Singer, Teresa Roth, and Gregory Maynard joined with Maf Misbah Uddin, Jed Matalon, and Barbara Terrelonge for an Education Conference for new Executive Board Members of Local 1407. The conference was held on February 17, 2004 at DC 37 Headquarters.

Joseph Vicinanza interrupted the meeting*

NYCTRS: We had a Labor Management Meeting with the Teacher’s Retirement System at the Office of Labor Relations on March 4, 2004. The merit issue was settled. Member’s whose raises were on hold will now, receive their raises retroactively.  The agency will present quarterly reports on merit raises to the union. If any complaint comes from an individual member with regards to a merit raise, that member will have the right to be represented by the union. 
Irish Heritage Celebration: Several Local 1407 members attended the DC 37 Annual Irish Heritage Celebration held on March 5, 2004. Everyone who attended had a great time.

Collective Bargaining: The Union and the City had collective bargaining sessions on February 18 and February 23, 2004. Some progress has been made but it is still a slow process. There is the possibility that a new Tier for the Pension System will be part of the bargaining process. There will be a new date for a collective bargaining
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session at the end of March. The Collective Bargaining issue will be discussed as an agenda item at the following Lunchtime Meetings:

Housing Authority on March 12, 2004

Department of Health on March 16, 2004

Comptroller’s Office on March 17, 2004

School Construction Authority on March 25, 2004

Department of Finance on March 30, 2004

Department of Education on March 31, 2004

Question(s) from the Members:

Stan Carlton, a member of the Housing Authority, asked what the union is doing to help him retain his job. He received an “at risk” letter and the authority already locked him out of the office computer! President Uddin said that we are having an emergency meeting with the Authority tomorrow, March 9, 2004 to help all Local 1407 members who are in jeopardy of losing their jobs. The President assured Mr. Carlton that we will do everything possible to save our members’ jobs. President Uddin urged Mr. Carlton to stay in touch with the local and he would see him tomorrow at the lunch time meeting.  
Joseph Vicinanza interrupted the meeting*

Good and Welfare:

Joseph Brown said that Local 1407 member, Moses Peters of the Housing Authority, passed away on February 24, 2004. All Local 1407 members send their sincerest condolences to the family of Mr. Peters.

Old/New Business and Adjournment:

Joseph Brown made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Severally seconded the motion. The motion was passed by a voice vote. The meeting was adjourned at 8:20 P.M.

*
We are sorry to report that two Local 1407 members behaved unprofessionally at the March 8, 2004 General Membership Meeting.

The former president of our Local, Mr. Joseph Vicinanza, apparently still cannot accept the fact that he was clearly defeated by our current president, Maf Misbah Uddin, in the last two General Elections. At all meetings since, Mr. Vicinanza has continuously whined and made annoying remarks at the microphone. He consistently hogs the mike, disrupts the proceedings and prolongs meetings with no apparent purpose. Sometimes he deliberately announces wrong information to confuse members. His persistent tirades only serve to harass President Uddin and prevent other members from bringing real issues facing the membership to the forum. 
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Inevitably, he engages in shouting matches with other members of the audience. Several members have expressed anger and disgust at Mr. Vicinanza’s behavior. 
The members should also be aware that Mr. Vicinanza continuously refuses to sign the General Membership Meeting attendance sheet which is a clear violation of Local – 1407 meeting practices.

Mr. Ken Bromberg, on the other hand, seemed on a mission just to cause chaos.  Despite having his irrational questions fully addressed by President Uddin and the panel, he got unreasonably angry when his call for a head count of the members was not granted by the President. It should be noted that the voice vote produced an absolute majority and that a head count was not necessary. Instead of respectfully addressing the membership or disagreeing, Mr. Bromberg became belligerent.  

At the microphone, he began using four-letter profanities when addressing President Uddin. He told President Uddin to “return to the country where he came from….” Mr. David Low promptly stood and took exception to the vulgarities spewed by Mr. Bromberg. Mr. Low cited that this kind of language has no place in a meeting of professionals, especially with ladies present, and tried to restore order. The Sergeant-at-Arms summoned Security Guards who escorted Mr. Bromberg out of the union hall. Before leaving, he grabbed the microphone and threw it to the floor. 

This is not the first time he has let his anger get the best of him at a General Membership meeting.  In retrospect, Mr. Bromberg’s selfish and immature attitude in a room full of professionals, not to mention ladies, is loathsome and will not be tolerated in the future.   He has not apologized for his despicable actions and should be ashamed of himself. Mr. Ken Bromberg is a disgrace to his fellow members and to this Local.  

President Uddin has made every attempt to conduct the General Membership Meetings in a polite, civilized, and methodical manner. He will continue to respect the rights of all members to express themselves, as he has done so in the past. However, members should understand that they are professionals and must conduct themselves as such at all union functions. 

Prepared by

Orlana McKenzie-Secretary

Edited by

Jed Matalon-Vice President

